
 

 

 
 

 
      

 
CONGRATULATIONS 

 
Our hearty and sincere congratulations is extended to the following boys who will be 
representing KZN in their field of discipline: 
 
KZN Inland Hockey: 
U12A 
G. Askew  R. van der Vliet  S. Naidoo  C. Young 
 
U12B 
L. Greyling 
 
U13C 
H. Zietsman 
 
U13B 
B. Hosking  M. Gibson 
 
Squash: 
U13 
 
D. Archibald 
 
We are very proud of our boys and wish them well as they represent their province at the 
various upcoming tournaments.  
 
I have penned some interesting thought for parents to read and the topic involves a very 
important aspect of any child’s growth and development. 
 

 
PARENTS AND DISCIPLINE 

 
 

Our schools must have structure and discipline to require certain behaviour from children 
because one of the purposes of education is to prepare children for life. 
 
To survive as an adult in this society, one needs to know how to work, how to get there on 
time, how to get along with others, how to stay with a task until its completion and how to 
submit to authority. In short, it takes a good measure of self-discipline and control to cope 
with the demands of modern living. 
 
One of the greatest gifts a caring teacher can contribute to an immature child is to help him 
learn to sit when he feels like running, to raise his hand when he feels like talking, to be 
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polite to his neighbour, to stand in line without smacking the boy in front of him and to do 
language arts when he feels like playing rugby. 
 
Adherence to a standard is an element of discipline – the military has understood this for 
3000 years. If one examines the secret behind a championship team, a magnificent 
orchestra, or a successful business, the principle ingredient is invariably discipline. It is a 
great mistake to require nothing from children – to place no demands on their behaviour. 
We all need to adhere to some reasonable rules. 
 
Despite the will of the majority, the anti-disciplinarians have had their way. The rules 
governing student conduct have been cut down and in their place is a variety of restrictions 
on educators:  

- allegiance to the flag of our country cannot be required 
- educators find it difficult to punish or expel children 
- educators are so conscious of parental militancy that they often just withdraw from 

the defiant child, and 
- academic discipline lies at a very precarious level. 

 
Before we all leap to blame educators for everything that goes wrong, we need to look at 
the culture. Teachers and administrators who guide our children have been the most under-
appreciated people in our society. Furthermore, with all the corruption in the education 
system at present, parents are more likely than not to ‘tarnish all teachers with the same 
brush’ and thus, their perceptions of educators is not that good. Teachers are easy targets 
for abuse. They are asked to do a terribly difficult job, and yet they are criticised almost daily 
for circumstances beyond their control. 
 
One must bear in mind that one cannot separate what happens in the classroom from the 
problems occurring in our culture at large. 
 
The disembowelling of society: teachers cannot be blamed for the way children arrive at 
school in the morning. It is not the teacher’s fault that families are unravelling at such an 
alarming rate – 1 in 2 parents are divorced and the average time a dad spends with his 
children in honest verbal interaction is 37 seconds per day! 
A large number of children are sexually and physically abused, neglected and 
undernourished. They can’t keep children from watching mindless television or X-rated 
videos and films until midnight, or from using illegal substances or alcohol. 
 
In essence, when the culture begins to crumble from massive social problems that defy 
solutions, the school will also look bad. 
 
Our best hope at present is to look to our Pre Primary, Junior Primary and Senior Primary 
phases as greater levels of discipline can be introduced and taught to these children – 
moulding them for the future. A child’s teachers during his first 6 years will largely determine 
the nature of his attitude towards authority and the educational climate. This can only be 
possible if the family is fully committed to this end and is proactive. 
 
90% of parents applying to Merchiston want the DISCIPLINE, THE DISCIPLINE, THE 
DISCIPLINE. 
 
Self-discipline is taught. Shaping and moulding young minds is a product of careful and 
diligent parental leadership and well as careful and diligent teaching at school. 
 



 

 

Boys need structure, they need supervision and they need to be civilised. When they are 
raised in an environment that does not place too many pressures on them and does not 
require much accountability and where leadership is not that forthright, they often begin to 
challenge social conventions and common sense. Many crash and burn during their 
adolescent years - how often do we as teachers see our ‘old boys’ have their wheels come 
off in high school!!! Some never recover. 
 
A stream without banks becomes a swamp. It is your job as parents to build the channel in 
which the stream will run. A child will be ruled either by the rudder or the rock. Authority, 
when balanced by love, is the rudder that steers your boys around the jagged rocks that 
could rip the bottom out of their fragile boats. Without you, disaster is inevitable.  
 
One is often amazed at the fearfulness of parents to take a stand – even with their small 
children. They don’t seem to grasp that God has put them in charge for a very good reason, 
and it is He who will hold them accountable.  
 
Parents are obliged to teach their children about respect and being responsible. Moms and 
dads are the authority figures and must not tolerate rebellious and disrespectful behaviour. 
When the child insists on breaking the rules, he must be disciplined enough to make him 
feel uncomfortable. Whatever the approach, the child must find it unpleasant and aversive. 
After the discomfort of that confrontation, there will come a time when he will ask if he ‘can 
come back’ into the fold. At that point the parent should welcome him back and explain why 
he got into trouble and how he can avoid the same thing happening again. 
 
Never during this period should the parent lose control and resort to screaming or other 
indications that they are frustrated and out of control – the parent should demonstrate 
control at all times. A few quiet words spoken with conviction can often convey confidence 
and authority better than a barrage of empty threats and wild gestures. 
 
Learning to balance between compassion and judgement is useful to the understanding of 
children. There’s time for affirmation and tenderness. But there’s also a time for discipline 
and punishment. At the core of these, lies love. Moms and Dads who try to be eternally 
positive, ignoring irresponsibility or defiance in their children, fail to teach them that 
behaviour has consequences. Parents who are continually punitive and accusatory can 
create serious behavioural and emotional problems. 
 
Balance in discipline holds the key to the entire parent-child relationship. The best parents 
are those that steer a path between permissiveness and authoritarianism.  
 
The word discipline connotes not only the shaping of a child’s behaviour and attitudes but 
also giving him a measure of self-control and the ability to postpone gratification. 
 
There is no substitute for parental modelling of the attitudes we wish to teach. Someone 
wrote, “The footsteps a child follows are most likely to be the ones his parents thought they 
covered up.” Our children watch us carefully and imitate our behaviour. Our children easily 
discern the gap between what we say and what we do. Most of the favourable attitudes 
which should be taught are honesty, kindness, love, human dignity, obedience, 
responsibility, reverence, etc. These have to be taught to our children and talked about at 
home and must be demonstrated to them by us. They should be written on our foreheads, 
tied to our fingers and written on the doorposts of our homes.  
 



 

 

These attitudes cannot be taught to them during a brief two-minute prayer, or during a 
formal training session … we have to live them day and night. They should be reinforced 
during our casual conversation, being punctuated with illustrations, demonstrations 
compliments and chastisements. This teaching task is the most important assignment God 
has given to us. 
 
A child in the S.P. Phase should have had his foundations firmly laid down in the first 9 
years of his life. If this has been successfully achieved, a loosening of the reins could take 
place. This does not mean, however, that he is emancipated and free from the shackles of 
bondage. It does mean though that he is permitted to make more decisions about his daily 
life. It also means that he should be carrying more responsibility each year of his life. 
 
He has to be taught and must understand that actions have consequences. 
ONE OF THE BIGGEST PROBLEMS FACING US TODAY IS THE FAILURE OF THE 
CHILD, AND PARENT, TO CONNECT BEHAVIOUR AND CONSEQUENCES. A FIFTEEN-
YEAR OLD SNEAKS THE KEYS OF THE FAMILY CAR, BUT FATHER PAYS THE FINE. 
AN 18-YEAR OLD DRIVES LIKE A MANIAC AND CRASHES HIS CAR – PARENTS PAY 
THE BILLS! These parents are guilty of intervening between behaviour and consequence, 
thus preventing a valuable learning lesson from taking place. 
 
LIFE BITES! EVERY MOVE AFFECTS OUR FUTURE! IRRESPONSIBLE BEHAVIOUR 
EVENTUALLY PRODUCES SORROW AND PAIN. 
 
Primary school years are critical and in order to prepare our children to face the rigours and 
challenges of high school, parents have to ensure that their children are self-disciplined and 
responsible human-beings. They are obviously the future and we need to teach them well ... 

 
 
 
 

DAVE BEETAR 
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